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The mission of The Children’s  
LAW Center is to promote the best 
possible outcomes for children and 
families in transition or crisis by 
providing access to legal services 
and support they could not 
otherwise afford and by advancing 
collaborative, non-adversarial 
options for resolving conflicts 
outside the court system.

Through its programs and services 
the Children’s LAW Center strives 
to create safe, stable environments 
for children whose parents are in 
chronic conflict.



Dear Friends, 
2021 will be remembered as the year we were challenged in ways we could never have 
predicted and yet we managed to persevere and rally to help the families we serve.

We were a year into a pandemic we never expected would last or affect our work, our clients, 
and ourselves so deeply and for so long. The virus affected the physical and emotional well-being 
of so many of us. It took its toll on families, especially those already emotionally and financially 
challenged. Some lost family members and friends. Others lost jobs, businesses, and dreams they 
spent years building. Our indigent client families, in general, suffered more than most.

Children especially lost so much: time with family, friends, and teachers, time experiencing 
school with classmates and key milestones like graduations, proms, and celebrations. Many 
were set back a year or more because of their loss of learning, while experiencing more stress 
and isolation at home.

At CLC, our ability to help the children and families we serve was challenged and tested as 
well. Many were left in limbo, stuck in the middle of protracted divorces and custody cases, 
as courts closed and backlogs took months to resolve. We managed to navigate our way 
around closed offices and courtrooms. Appearances and hearings held via Teams became the 
norm. Keeping in touch and on schedule with families, and with each other was ever-changing 
and challenging, as in-person visits were strictly off limits. Yet, we persevered and over time 
realized we could still support our families in transition — and families in crisis — despite the 
obstacles and extra challenges the pandemic created.  

A Letter  
from Our  
Executive 
Director & 
Board  
President



This annual report contains the stories of 2021 at CLC. Getting through it took incredible 
patience, ingenuity, dependability, and kindness. The obstacles we faced brought our staff, 
board, clients, colleagues, community, and donors together, through new and powerful ways of 
supporting one another. We were able to achieve remarkable results by finding resilience and 
reasons for hope.  

As we’ve moved into 2022, and the pandemic’s impact has diminished, we are increasingly 
getting back to “normal” practices, in-person court appearances and in-person client visits. But 
we will carry with us the lessons of adaptability and resilience we learned in the last two years.  

Because of your generous and unwavering support, we are able to help parents provide safer, 
more stable environments for their children, now and in the future. We are truly grateful to 
each and every one of you for coming together again — and again — for our organization.

Sincerely,

Justine Rakich-Kelly 
Executive Director

Laura Post 
President, Board of Directors



COMMENTS FROM 
CALLERS:

“The advice I was given  
was spot on.”  

“You guys called me  
back quickly and gave  

me great advice.” 

“Because of your advice, 
I was able to see my child 

every weekend.” 

“The service you provide  
is amazing.”

COMMENTS FROM 
JUDGES:

“How are you all holding up? 
I know the Court has leaned 
pretty heavily on CLC lately.” 

“The group of qualified 
attorneys willing to do this 

work just keeps getting 
smaller and smaller.”

“You guys do such great 
work. And it’s often  

thankless work, I know.”

“CLC is in such a unique 
position, with the 

relationships you have, to 
help the families get other 
services they could never 

afford on their own.” 

FAMILIES IN  
TRANSITION MEDIATION

LEGAL
REPRESENTATION

LAWLINE

29
Cases

44
Kids

499
Cases

750
Kids

78%
of cases ended

in an agreement,
avoiding a 

high-conflict trial

94%
of cases where the  

judge’s orders
substantively  

reflected the CLC  
recommendations

702
Calls

977
Kids

86%
of callers found our  

advice helpful or  
very helpful

61%
said their situation

had improved

— In 2021 —



Jake is one of the coolest 8-year-olds you’ll ever meet. Not 
just because of his punk pop outfits or the shaggy black bangs 
covering one of his bright blue eyes but also because of his pure 
charisma and confidence, at least at the start.

We first met Jake at his home with his mother and stepmother 
and it was a great meeting. Jake was eager to tell us about his 
hobbies and favorite toys. We hadn’t even broached the subject 
of family court when Jake volunteered that his number one wish 
was to be able to go to his father and paternal grandparents’ 
house again. 

Jake had only been seeing his father supervised at his uncle’s 
home for four hours on Sundays. At the time of our appointment, 
the father had done a year of work to successfully address the 
issues that had resulted in this limited parenting time. It seemed 
appropriate to start to make some changes that would slowly 
allow Jake to resume a substantive relationship with his father.   

A Case of Coming 
Together Again



After some negotiation, the mother agreed that the child 
could see his father at the grandparents’ home, as long as 
we were there to observe the whole visit. We agreed. It was 
a lovely visit on a Sunday afternoon and his extended family 
had been invited to a picnic for the day. Jake was showered 
with attention and he enjoyed every minute of it. 

That same week, a referral was made to DCF by Jake’s 
therapist. She reported that Jake expressed being afraid 
and he didn’t want to go back to the grandparents’ home 
because the father was using drugs when he was there. 

We explained to the DCF worker that this was not possible 
because we were at the visit. We had walked in with our client 
and walked out with our client. The DCF case was soon closed.  

When we met with Jake to discuss these recent developments, 
the charisma and confidence that he displayed at our first 
meeting was gone. Jake began to insist that he didn’t love his 
father and that his mother’s wife was his “other parent now”. 
When we inquired further about activities we knew he enjoyed 
with his father, Jake began to cry. It was apparent that he was 
desperately trying to convince us of what his mothers wanted 
him to tell us — but he just couldn’t pull it off.

The father eventually won a court order for his parenting time 
to take place at his home with the grandparents and supervised 
by family members other than just the uncle. The CLC attorney 
would routinely perform unannounced visits during the father’s 
parenting time to make sure that things were going well.  

The last time the CLC attorney stopped in was a Sunday 
afternoon in July. She could hear a party in the backyard 
and walked around back to observe without being seen. 
Jake was having the time of his life playing with his dad, 
uncle, cousins, and grandparents. After a few minutes, the 
CLC attorney went further into the backyard and, upon 



seeing her, Jake’s face fell and he ran into the house. When 
he finally came back out, he had changed his clothes and sat 
in a chair staring at the ground. He had been “caught” doing 
something he shouldn’t be doing — having fun with his father. 
That day in July was the last day that Jake would see his 
dad until November, at which time he and his father started 
therapeutic visitation services. Because those therapeutic 
sessions were going well, the mother then stopped bringing 
the child to those meetings, too.

This case went to trial and the CLC attorney testified about 
what she had observed from the first time she met Jake until 
the last. The testimony was clear that the mother and her wife 
were engaging in behaviors designed to alienate the child 
from his father. The Court, following the recommendations 
of the CLC attorney, ordered sole custody with the father 
and professionally supervised visits with the mother. It was a 
drastic recommendation and nobody could predict how the 
child and his mother would react.

The court ordered that the CLC attorney must assist the father 
with informing the child of the change at school. She went to 
the school with the court order but Jake wasn’t there. It was 
a frightening moment. However, Jake was located safe and 
sound and the police escorted the mother, her wife, and the 
child to the police station. Jake walked quietly to his father’s 

car, clinging to a stuffed animal. When the car door opened, 
Jake could not hold back his smile. His relief was palpable. 

But the case could not end there. Jake needed his mother.

Over the course of 
several months, the CLC 
social worker identified 
a therapist for Jake, 
as well as a visitation 
supervisor. The mother 
engaged in therapy and 
began to understand how 
harmful her behaviors 
were. Family therapy 
began, allowing for the 
parents and their spouses 
to participate together 
to discuss their fears and begin the process of developing 
a co-parenting relationship. Jake started to see his mother 
unsupervised and will soon start overnight visits with her. It has 
taken a lot of time and patience for this family to begin to trust 
— especially for the father to trust the mother. But they put the 
time and effort into the process, solely focused on their son. 
We’re happy to report that Jake is well on his way to loving and 
being loved by all the adults in his life.



Justine Rakich-Kelly
Executive Director

Margaret Bozek
Staff Attorney

David Coughlin
Staff Attorney

Randa Hojaiban
Deputy Director

Victoria Hotham
Professional Assistant

Nilda Negron-Torres
Staff Attorney

Alexander Puzone
Staff Attorney

Aisha Roche
Staff Attorney

Jenna Trott
Development &  

Marketing Associate

Tonia Tubaya
Professional Assistant

In 2021, we said farewell to: 
Brendan Holt, Jenna Trott & Tonia Tubaya

And welcomed:
Victoria Hotham, Nilda Negron-Torres & Alexander Puzone

Brendan Holt
Staff Attorney

Monique Ryan
Staff Attorney

Deb Shulansky
Director of  

Development

Nicole Silva
Staff Social Worker



INTERNS
Nina Brockelman
Christina Daniels
Andrew Ferrucci
Jennifer Fineman
Meghan Gendron
Amoya Grant
Victoria Hotham
Elizabeth Hruwniak
Ajae Jackson
Ashley Martin
Sarahdyne Moises
Joshua Pascale
Stephanie Rovirosa
Erika Solomon
Jenna Trott
Valeria Vainauskaite
Rachel Waxler
Roisman Fellow - Emily Karr

FIT VOLUNTEERS
Abby Cole
Susan Busby
Wendy Davis
Kim Duell
Charlotte Ejderberg
Robert Fiedler
Doug Fishman
Bruce Freedman
Charlie Higgins
Brendan Holt
Zak Jazlowiecki
Kathy Nevins
Christine Nucci
Ben Shapiro
Mary Weiner

2021 BOARD OF DIRECTORS
Tim Buckley, President
Laura Post, Vice President
Jonathan Fink, Treasurer
Pamela Magnano, Secretary
Melissa Arkus
Peggy Boissoneau
Dan A. Brody
Scott Esposito
Carolyn Fink
Cara Hardacker
Patricia Pheanious
Patrick Proctor
James Russell
Elizabeth Thayer
	
New Slate of Officers,  
October 2021
Laura Post, President
Pamela Magnano, Vice President
Jonathan Fink, Treasurer
Cara Hardacker, Secretary
	
Changes to the Board in 2021
Welcome to Rashani Swaby
Farewell and thanks to Scott Esposito  
   and James Russell

Thank you to Tim Buckley for his three 
years of service as Board President



Thank you for making our Gala a success!



GALA COMMITTEE
Cara Hardacker &  
   Kelly A. Scott, Co-Chairs
	
Margaret Bozek
Ed Bryan
Maureen Cooper
Garlinck Dumont
Paddi LeShane
Pam Magnano
Dominick Neveux
Barbara Panico
Deb Shulansky
Nicole Silva 
Nancy St. Jarre
Liz Reynolds, Event Liaison
Justine Rakich-Kelly,  
   Executive Director

CHAMPION	
Hartford Evergreen Masonic 
   Lodge #88

LEADER	
Dornenburg | Kallenbach 
   Advertising
Max Cares Foundation, Inc.

ELEVATE	
Cigna
Flaherty Legal Group, LLC
Moses Tax Group PC
Ruel Ruel Burns & Britt, LLC

MENTOR	
BPS Lawyers
Aaron and Sandra Gersten
Gail and David Porteus
Pullman & Comley, LLC
Debra and Jim Ruel

INSPIRE
Robinson+Cole, LLP
Sullivan & LeShane, Inc.
Liza and Jack Thayer
The O’Neil Law Firm, P.C.

FRIEND	
CliftonLarsonAllen LLP
Law Offices of Susan Busby, LLC
OurFamilyWizard
Pension Consultants, Inc.
Patrick and Linda Proctor
Todd Shepard, CFP,  
   NE Financial Group



Letters from
our Supporters

“Dear Attorney Rakich-Kelly,
Please accept this donation 
for all those children who find 
themselves in need of a lawyer, 
an advocate, a friend or just 
someone who is on their side. 
My personal thanks to those  
who toil daily in Hartford.  
They make my job so much  
more meaningful.”

– �from a Connecticut  
Superior Court Judge  

“Justine, thank you for  
everything you did for our 
grandson Jay and our family. 
You went above and beyond 
and we are so appreciative!”

– �from a client’s  
grandparents  



GRANTS & FOUNDATIONS
American Academy of Matrimonial 
   Lawyers Foundation
American Savings Foundation
AXA XL
Bristol Savings Bank Fund and the  
   James R. Parker Trust at the Main 
Street 
   Community Foundation
Budd Family Fund at the Hartford Foun-
dation 
CATIC Foundation, Inc.
Community Chest of New Britain  
   and Berlin, Inc.
Community Foundation of  
   Eastern Connecticut, Inc.
Community Foundation of Greater New 
Britain
Connecticut Bar Foundation
Connecticut Community Foundation
Duncaster Foundation
Ensworth Charitable Foundation
Farmington Bank Community Founda-
tion
Gawlicki Family Foundation
Greater Together Community Fund of  
   Newington at the Hartford Foundation 
Ion Bank Foundation

J. Walton Bissell Foundation
Marjorie Moore Charitable Foundation
Men & Boys’ Fund at the Main Street  
   Community Foundation
Middlesex United Way Women’s Initiative
NewAlliance Foundation
SBM Charitable Foundation
The Ellen Jeanne Goldfarb Memorial  
   Charitable Trust
The Shulansky Foundation, Inc.
Thomas Atkins Memorial Fund
Town Fair Tire Foundation, Inc.
Women & Girls’ Fund at the Main Street  
   Community Foundation

GENERAL DONATIONS
$5,000 - $9,999
James and Carmela Russell
Hon. Robert and Mrs. Kathleen Nastri
Gail and David Porteus

$2,500 - $4,999
Thomas and Lisa Morgan
Traveler’s Championship

$1,000 - $2,499
Tim Buckley and Patricia O’Neil
Richard Cyphers

Thank you to our generous supporters!



Jonathan and Carolyn Fink
Sheri and David Ginden
Cara and Jason Hardacker
The Hartford
William Howard and Elizabeth Kaplan
Judith Hyde
Roger and Kathy Marino
Tom and Donna Miller
Janis Milroy and Christa Rakich
David and Barbara Panico
Patricia and Robert Pheanious
Ernest M. Post and Luisa E. Lehrer
Laura Post and Mark Pazniokas
Debra and Jim Ruel
Hon. Thelma Santos

$500 - $999
Berry Law LLC
BK & Co.
Peggy Boissoneau
Mark and Michelle Boxer
Dan A. Brody
Donna Bronwell
Hon. Jay and Mrs. Holly Carbonneau
Michael & Lisa Cicchetti
Roger Dean
Sabina Dolan Foundation
Chris and Dara  Goings
Mary Hannon
Charles and Maria Higgins
Pamela and Brian Magnano

Sheila and Paul Moses
Jeff Nese
Justine and Brian Rakich-Kelly
James and Abiah Ruel
Cynthia Sanstrom
Greg and Debra Stump
Geraldine and Timothy Sullivan
Liza and Jack Thayer
Theresa Wing Hines
Elizabeth Wilkinson
Daniel Zeilberger
 
$250 - $499
Anonymous
Peter Arakas and Karen Kellerman
James and Susan Bergenn
Ann and George Burnett
Susan Busby
Nancy Eiswirth
Scott and Stephanie Esposito
Aaron and Sandra Gersten
Randa Hojaiban
Ted Kaplan and Roberta Woronow
Jennifer Keyo
Scott and Rebecca Lehmann
Leone, Throwe, Teller & Nagle
Lobo & Associates, LLC
Robert and Doreen Madden
Bonnie Miley
Colleen Murphy & Philip DeFronzo
Patrick and Linda Proctor

Kelly A. Scott
Oliver Tuller
Lyn Walker

$100 - $249
Carolyn Aliski
AmazonSmile Foundation
Peter and Dianne Antos
Kathleen Arsenault



Paul and Vivian Batterson
Jane Brubaker
Edward Bryan
Meghan and Scott Burns
Castleton Commodities International (CCI)
Barbara Collins
Joshua Feldman
Leonard Felson and Julia Rosenblum
Dina and Timothy Fisher
John and Debra Gilbert
Edward Goldberg
Damon Goldstein
Rosemary Giuliano
Hartford County Lodge of Actual Past 
Masters
Samia Hojaiban
Carla Hojaiban and Teddy Jawde
Robert and Carla Horwitz

Eileen Hurley
George Jepsen and Diana Sousa
Emily Kagan
Sunny and Jeff Kagan
Jason Kemp and Kimball Robbins
Mary and Robert LaPorte
David and Shari Larsen
Paddi LeShane
Tara Liscombe
Mary Ellen Markowitz
Kenneth and Margaret McIntosh
Linda Morrissey
Jeffrey Naab
Don and Brad Noel
Robert Painter and Nancy Macy
Robert and Joan Penney
Alex Prague
Michael and Diane Roach

William and Carolyn Rock
Gerald Sazama
Paula Schenck
Harold and Pat Schramm
Murphy Sewall and Virginia Fulton
Hon. Kenneth and Mrs. Beth Shluger
Hon. Joseph Shortall and Ms. Sara Bernstein
Deb Shulansky
Elena Simoes
Cindy and Mark Slane
Howard and Ruth Sovronsky
Stop & Shop
Andrew and Sandra Stern
Karen Tomasko
James Tracy
United Way of Greater New Haven
Regina Wexler
Abby Woodhouse
Woolf Law Firm, LLC
Peter and Teresa Yacovone

Up to $99
Hon. Gerard Adelman
Moira Aitro
Haley Anderson
Cathy Bergstrom
Liliana Birrell
Philip and Dorothy Bognar
Marge Brannigan
Tom and Liz Buczynski
Peter Calabrese
David and Diana Colpitts



Maureen Cooper
David and Leeann Coughlin
Terry and Catherine D’Italia
Kellie Devan
Phyllis DiCara
Linda Duckstein
David and Sandi Girolamo
Philip and Nancy Groth
Wendy Habelow
Charles and Karen Herbert
William and Heather Hubbard

Lynne Kearney
Jude Kravitz
Robert and Shelley Langer
Anabela Maia
Patrick and Carol McCabe
Wendy Mitchell
Paul Monsky and Beverly Woodward
Kathy Moriarty
Sharon Nethercott
Mitchell and Susan Pearlman
Raphael Podolsky
Dave Prior
Stacie Provencher
Nicole Riel
Nancy Robertson
Rich Rochlin
Rosalie Roth
Kristen Ruff
Doug and Claire Scully
James Shea
Todd and Paula Shepard
Brian and Nancy St. Jarre
Carol Ann Stone
Bilal Tajildeen
Cynthia Toni Sefter
Christine Traczyk
United Methodist Women
United Way of Central and Northeastern 
Connecticut
Brian Warren
Howard and Patti Weiner

Honorary or Memorials
Peggy Boissoneau in honor of  
   Kathleen Monaco	
Mark and Michelle Boxer in honor of  
   the Sarah Boxer and Dave Cadario’s  
   wedding celebration	
Jennifer Keyo in memory of  
   Atty. Charles and Ms. Giardina Henry 	

IN-KIND DONORS
A Friend
Moira Aitro
Melissa Arkus
Avery’s Beverages LLC
AXA XL
Bartaco
Beanz & Co.
Beach Street Designs
BK & Co
Blue Earth Compost
Blue State Coffee
Bob’s Discount Furniture
Peggy Boissoneau
Bottle Stop Wine & Spirit
Bridgewater Chocolates
Tim Buckley
Anthony and Logan Carducci
Maureen Cooper
Copper Beech Institute
Gavin Coughlin
Patricia Daniels
Delamar West Hartford



Dilligence Training LLC
Doro Restaurant Group
E&D Pizza Company
Effie’s Place
Elite Island Resorts
Catherine Elliott
ElyseRyan Jewelry
Essex Steam Train & Riverboat
Farmington Miniature Golf
and Ice Cream Parlor
Frank Pepe Pizzeria
Nikki Fusco-Gonzalez
Aaron and Sandra Gersten
Amy and Mike Goldbas
Golf Club of Avon
Golfer’s Warehouse
Jo Gutherie
Cara Hardacker
Hartford Symphony Orchestra
Hartford Yard Goats
AnnMarie Hite
Ichiro Hibachi & Sushi
IRIS Photography
J. Timothy’s Taverne
Joey Garlic’s
Junkpot Studio
Lisa Keegan
Tani Kennedy
Carrie Kramer – cabi Stylist
Eileen Kuczkuda
Jon Kukucka
Nancy Lamonica

LEGO®
Deborah Leonard
Fatima Lobo
Lost Acres Vineyards
Pam Magnano
Marcus Communications
Max Restaurant Group
Metro Bis
Nilda Negron-Torres
New England Pasta Company
New England Patriots Foundation
Martha Oates
Keisha Palmer
Barbara Panico
Papcsy Janosov Roche Trial Lawyers
Anna Parzych
Barbara Pinkerton
Dominique Pistone
Playhouse on Park
Gail Porteus
Susan Prentice
Patrick & Linda Proctor
Justine Rakich-Kelly
Liz Reynolds/LR Events Management, LLC
Kelly A. Scott
Shore Line Trolley & Museum
Deb Shulansky
Ski Mount Southington
Nancy St. Jarre
Carol Stone
Sturbridge Village
Liza Thayer

The Adventure Park at Storrs
The Bushnell
The Children’s Law Center Staff 
and Gala Committee
The Mark Twain House & Museum
TheaterWorks
Tilted Bottles
Topless Candles
Tree House Brewing Company
Wampanoag Country Club
Meghan Shanley Waskowitz
Urban Air Orange
Pam and Jeff Verney
Terry Walters, LLC
Winding Trails
Janice Wingo



REVENUE
$1,262,893

Grants & Foundations $714,383
Legal Representation - Fees $290,729

Event Income $113,591
Investments $86,510

Individual & Corporate Contributions $41,423
Rebuilding Families $9,936

Collaborative $4,000 

EXPENSES
$1,167,814

Program Expenses $896,607
Fundraising $177,545

Management & General $93,662

Financials



www.clcct.org


